VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Summary of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held on Thursday 21 February 2002

Present: Paula Ridley (Chairman), Penelope, Viscountess Cobham, Mr Rob Dickins, Mrs Jane Gordon Clark, Sir Terence Heiser, Mr Jonathan Scott, Mr Antony Snow, Professor Sir Christopher White.

In attendance: Mr Mark Jones (Director), Mr Jim Close (Deputy Director), Dr Deborah Swallow (Director of Collections)

1.
The Contemporary
Trustees received a presentation on the Contemporary from Susan Lambert, Keeper of PDP/NAL, and Susan McCormack, Contemporary Curator.

2.
Architecture Policy


Trustees received a presentation on the Architecture Policy Advisory Group Report and on an Architecture Policy for the V&A from Michael Snodin, Head of Designs.

3.
V&A/RIBA Project


The Board noted that the RIBA Council had met on 13 February and had endorsed unanimously its commitment to the collaboration with the V&A and had reaffirmed the basis of it.

4.
Matters Arising

· Dr Swallow reported that the Museum’s application for funding  from the NHMF towards the purchase of the Marble Statue of Sir George Cooke by Sir Henry Cheere would be discussed at the next NHMF meeting on 26 February.

· Dr Swallow reported that the Museum had been offered a grant from the NACF towards the purchase of the Vivienne Westwood Collection.  In addition, £25,000 had been allocated from the Museum’s Trust Funds and £25,000 had been promised from the Museum’s budget for the next financial year.  The Museum would approach private donors and the Friends of the V&A to raise the deficit.

· The Director reported that the Museum had sought a second valuation for the Oliver Messel Collection.

5.
Chairman's Report 
The Chairman reported as follows:

· The Prime Minister had agreed to re-appoint Professor Sir Christopher White as a Trustee of the V&A for a further period of two years with effect from 1 March.
· She had received a draft paper regarding the appointment of trustees from the Chairman of the National Gallery Trustees.
6.
Director's Report
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· Visitor numbers remained high.

· Men in Skirts had opened on 8 February and had been well received, and Postman Pat at BGM had been popular.

· As part of the Japan 2001 programme, the Museum currently had a number of Japanese displays.

· HRH Princess Alexandra had visited the Museum on 20 February.

· Ian Blatchford had been appointed as Director of Finance and would join the Museum in April.

· Work on the future management of Apsley House and the Wellington Museum was underway and, in particular, an audit of the collections was being carried out. 

· He thought that the collaboration with the National Museum of Photography, Film and Television, Bradford, to launch the Bradford & Bingley Award for photography would be good.

· The press coverage had been good for Earth & Fire: Italian Terracottas and Tiaras.

· The seats outside the Museum’s main entrance had been reinstalled.

· He and Dr Swallow reported that, through the Government Acceptance in Lieu scheme, the V&A had been allocated chattels from Houghton Hall, Norfolk, including the contents of three of the principal state rooms.  The Museum had entered into a long-term loan agreement with Lord Cholmondeley whereby the items would be displayed in situ.

· A number of minor modifications had been made to the Funding Agreement to reflect the V&A’s current position, and a response was awaited from DCMS as to whether it was content with the changes.

7.
Reports from Committees

Bethnal Green Museum

· The first phase of the development programme was underway.

· A Board meeting should be held at BGM during 2002.


Collections

The Board, on the recommendation of the Committee, approved the loan of the following objects:

· Durham Castle and Cathedral and Warkworth Hermitage by Girtin and, from the Sheepshanks Gift, Rievaulx Abbey by Girtin, Ely Cathedral by Dayes and An ancient beech tree by Sandby all for exhibition at Tate Britain.

· Study for ‘The Irish Whisky Still’ and Two studies of hands for ‘The Refusal’ by Sir David Wilkie, from the Sheepshanks Gift, for exhibition at the Dulwich Picture Gallery.

· Landscape with a cottage and Wooded landscape with cart by Gainsborough, from the Dyce Bequest, for exhibition at Tate Britain, the National Gallery of Art, Washington, and the Museum of Fine Arts, Boston.

· River Scene, Sunset by Bonington, from the Sheepshanks Gift, for exhibition at the Castle Museum and Art Gallery, Nottingham.
· Standing Virgin and Child as Woman of the Apocalypse by Veit Stoss, for exhibition at the British Museum.
· The Martyrdom of St Sebastian by Ribera, from the Dyce Bequest, for exhibition at the Museo Nacional de San Carlos, Instituto Nacional de Bellas Artes, Mexico.
· The Alarm (La Gouvernante Fidele) by de Troy, from the John Jones Bequest, for exhibition at the National Gallery of Canada, Ottawa, the National Gallery of Art, Washington, and the Staatliche Museen, Berlin.
· South View of the Cloisters of Salisbury Cathedral by Turner and, from the John Jones Bequest, The Port of London and Plymouth Cove by Turner all for exhibition at the Gas Hall, Birmingham.
· The Simon Marmion Hours for exhibition at the Royal Academy of Arts, London.
· Scene in the Grampians, The Drover’s Departure by Landseer, from the Sheepshanks Gift, for exhibition at the Tullie House Museum, Carlisle, and the Royal Albert Memorial Museum and Art Gallery, Exeter.
· 75 works by Constable, including four from the Sheepshanks Gift, for exhibition at the Grand Palais, Paris.
The Board approved, on the recommendation of the Committee, the transfer of the contents of Ham House and Osterley Park House to the National Trust, as described in the paper circulated for the meeting, with the exception of those objects listed in the paper which would be the subject of a separate long-term loan agreement to the Trust and would remain V&A objects.


Development 

The Board noted the Development Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· Income projections would be looked at.

· The Development Director hoped to give the Board a presentation in May on the new campaign strategy.

Finance
· The forecast outturn was a surplus of £1.2 million.

· Budgets for 2002/03 had been considered.

· There had been a presentation from Chiswell Associates.

Theatre Museum
· Work continued on the preparation of the Stage 1 HLF application, and other sources of funding were being investigated.

8. 
Any Other Business
· Mr Snow asked if anything could be done to improve the V&A’s Constable Gallery on the sixth floor of the Henry Cole Wing.  The Director said that Mark Evans, Head of Paintings, was concentrating on planning the new picture galleries.  Dr Swallow pointed out that many of the works not on display had been loaned to other bodies and were on display to the public.

· Mr Dickins commented on the size of the queues for Milburns restaurant and asked whether the company should employ more staff to cope with the recent influx of visitors.  The Director and Mr Close pointed out that the queues were due to a lack of space rather than a lack of staff.

· The Chairman explained that the drinks with staff and Trustees to celebrate the success of the British Galleries had been postponed until 14 March.
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